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Council Member Carlina Rivera 

Chair, Committee on Hospitals 

The New York City Council 

250 Broadway, Suite 1808 

New York, NY 10007 

 

Council Member Diana Ayala 

Chair, Committee on Mental Health, Disabilities, and Addiction 

The New York City Council 

250 Broadway, Suite 1880 

New York, NY 10007 

 

RE: Statement for Hearing: “Oversight – The Future of Psychiatric Care in New York City’s Hospital 

Infrastructure” 

 

Dear Council Members Rivera and Ayala: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit a statement for the record on behalf of the Greater New York 

Hospital Association (GNYHA), which represents more than 140 public and not-for-profit hospitals and 

health systems in New York State—the majority in New York City. GNYHA member hospitals, both 

public and voluntary, are strongly committed to providing high-quality psychiatric care that meets the 

needs of their communities in inpatient and, increasingly, outpatient settings as well.  

 

I’d like to address three main areas: the transition to community-based care, existing regulatory structure, 

and utilization trends. 

 

From Institutional to Community-Based Care  

While the popular focus is often on inpatient services—delivered within a hospital’s four walls to patients 

requiring high levels of care—New York’s public and voluntary hospitals are in the midst of a massive 

transformation in the other direction through the Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP) 

program. 

 

The goal of this State-Federal initiative is to reduce avoidable hospitalizations—including, importantly, 

psychiatric hospitalizations—by 25% over five years among Medicaid beneficiaries. Hospitals are 

collaborating with each other, doctor practices, behavioral health providers, and community-based 

organizations so that patients can receive better, more comprehensive preventive care in convenient 

community settings (“outpatient” or “ambulatory” care) and avoid long hospital stays that often lead to 

complications. Initial reports show that DSRIP is achieving progress, though there is much work to do. 
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Because reducing expensive hospitalizations and emergency room use saves money, the Federal 

government agreed to invest $8 billion in the local health infrastructure as part of DSRIP, including local 

primary care clinics and population health programs. 

 

Behavioral health is a significant part of DSRIP: hospitals are making enormous investments in 

ambulatory psychiatric care. Most would agree it is preferable, when possible, for these individuals to 

access treatment and recovery services while remaining in the community, whether that means at home 

with the support of family members or in another non-institutional setting. One example of this is the 

Health and Recovery Plans (HARPs) initiative, an effort to integrate physical, mental, and behavioral 

health services to achieve better health outcomes. Another is the Home and Community Based Services 

(HCBS) program, which allows individuals to receive enhanced behavioral health services in their home 

or community, including crisis intervention, peer and family support services, and educational and 

employment support services. NYC Health + Hospitals (NYC H + H) is extremely committed to these 

efforts, as are their voluntary hospital counterparts throughout the five boroughs. 

 

Clearly, there will always be a need for robust inpatient behavioral health hospital services—sometimes 

they are the only option—but care delivery is changing, and ambulatory services are a significant 

component of that future. Any examination of behavioral health service utilization in New York City 

must examine this trend and include ambulatory care data alongside inpatient data to get a true picture of 

the services available and utilized by New Yorkers. 

 

Existing Review of Psychiatric Service Changes  

New York hospitals are committed to maintaining sufficient inpatient psychiatric capacity. While there is 

concern about recent proposed changes to inpatient psychiatric services—as there is whenever a hospital 

makes service changes--these changes reflect the above-described shift away from inpatient and towards 

community-based care. In addition, demand for traditional psychiatric beds is going down overall and 

some institutions have excess capacity. Given limited resources, it makes sense to repurpose excess 

capacity to provide other important community services, including ambulatory psychiatric care, that better 

reflect the latest clinical advances and community needs.  

 

Before any of these service changes go into effect, however, a robust regulatory review process, 

conducted by multiple levels of government, must occur. Approval is far from guaranteed and applicants 

must demonstrate that the changes they propose are in the best interests of patients. Some of the 

regulatory bodies involved include the New York State Office of Mental Health, the Behavioral Health 

Services Advisory Council, and the New York State Department of Health. There is also a role for local 

governments (including New York City), which, depending on the type of service change proposed, either 

have consultative or veto power over changes.
*
 

 

A Shared Responsibility  

GNYHA represents every hospital in New York City, including NYC H + H facilities and all voluntary, 

not-for-profit hospitals. They view psychiatric care as an extremely important part of their responsibility 

                                                      
*
 For more information, see New York State Office of Mental Health, “Prior Approval Review Project Categories,”   

https://www.omh.ny.gov/omhweb/par/review_category_table.html (accessed April 24, 2018). 

https://www.omh.ny.gov/omhweb/par/review_category_table.html
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to deliver the best possible care. Some are using a 2017 report
†
 from the New York City Independent 

Budget Office to argue that certain hospitals are reducing inpatient psychiatric services, thereby forcing 

others to shoulder the burden of caring for patients in need of inpatient care. We urge the Council to 

carefully examine the facts before drawing any final conclusions.  

 

First, every hospital in New York City is transitioning towards community-based outpatient care, which 

make the data highly unstable. Some systems are farther along than others, and even within systems, there 

is high variability among hospitals. Second, when examining trends in the number of psychiatric 

hospitalizations or beds, it is critical to look at a wide range of data over a long period of time, rather than 

examining an arbitrary time period. Indeed, if different time periods are examined, including more recent 

years, the data may look quite different. Third, it is important to examine the role of external phenomena 

(e.g., changes in insurance coverage or natural disasters) when evaluating these trends. For instance, 

including in the data a year that includes Hurricane Sandy, with all of the attending displacement—and 

even hospital closures and evacuations—is sure to create serious data anomalies. In addition, advances in 

covering the uninsured, due to implementation of the Affordable Care Act in 2014, can profoundly impact 

the data.  

 

Thank you for your consideration. GNYHA and our member hospitals look forward to working with the 

Council on this and other issues on behalf of the people of New York City. If you have any questions, 

please contact Andrew Title (atitle@gnyha.org), Senior Director, Government Affairs. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

David Rich 

Executive Vice President, Government Affairs, Communications & Public Policy 

                                                      
†
 New York City Independent Budget Office, “Are New York City’s Public Hospitals Becoming the Main Provider 

of Inpatient Services for the Mentally Ill?,” http://ibo.nyc.ny.us/cgi-park2/2017/07/are-new-york-citys-public-

hospitals-becoming-the-main-provider-of-inpatient-services-for-the-mentally-ill/ (accessed June 18, 2018) 

mailto:atitle@gnyha.org
http://ibo.nyc.ny.us/cgi-park2/2017/07/are-new-york-citys-public-hospitals-becoming-the-main-provider-of-inpatient-services-for-the-mentally-ill/
http://ibo.nyc.ny.us/cgi-park2/2017/07/are-new-york-citys-public-hospitals-becoming-the-main-provider-of-inpatient-services-for-the-mentally-ill/


Testimony of NewYork-Presbyterian  

on The Future of Psychiatric Care in New York City’s Hospital Infrastructure  

New York City Council Committee on Hospitals and Mental Health, Disabilities and Addiction 

Wednesday, June 20th, 2018 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony on the important issue of the future of 

psychiatric care in New York City’s Hospital Infrastructure.  As one of the largest providers of 

behavioral health care services in New York City and Westchester County, this topic is of 

tremendous importance to our organization. 

NewYork-Presbyterian (NYP) is proud to provide innovative and compassionate behavioral 

health care to New Yorkers.  We offer expertise and care across all psychiatric disorders and 

serve New Yorkers through over 500 inpatient beds and an extensive array of outpatient 

programs across the City.   

NYP is deeply committed to serving the inpatient and outpatient behavioral health needs of New 

York City residents.  Whether managing a first episode or a chronic condition, our providers are 

committed to diagnosis and care in a compassionate, culturally competent environment. We offer 

comprehensive, specialized inpatient behavioral health services at our Columbia University, 

Cornell, Brooklyn Methodist, Westchester Division and Gracie Square campuses.  Gracie 

Square, which many do not realize is part of the NYP system, is an Article 31 behavioral health 

inpatient hospital on Manhattan’s Upper East Side.  Over the past two years, we have invested 

millions to expand and modernize this facility and ensure its patients, over 80 percent of whom 

are government insured, receive the best, highest quality care.   

NYP recently proposed changes to our inpatient and outpatient behavioral health services in 

Northern Manhattan, which includes a significant expansion of our outpatient community 

services.  We are confident the changes we have proposed will allow us to provide better, more 

responsive care and have been discussing and sharing our plans with key stakeholders and other 

community partners.  Please find attached a letter that discusses our proposals in further detail.  

We look forward to a continued dialogue about how we can best meet the behavioral health 

needs of New Yorkers. 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony.  



Steven J. Corwin, M.D. 
President and Chief Executive Officer 

NewYork-Presbyterian/Weill Cornell 
525 East 68th Street 
Payson 122 
New York, New York 10065 
Tel:  (212) 746-4068 
Fax:  (212) 746-4002 

NewYork-Presbyterian/Columbia 
177 Fort Washington Avenue 
Suite 1HS-200 
New York, New York  10032 
Tel:  (212) 305-0075 
Fax:  (212) 305-3637 April 4, 2018 

The Honorable Carlina Rivera 
New York City Council Member 
250 Broadway, Suite 1808 
New York, New York 10007 

Dear Council Member Rivera: 

Thank you for your interest in NewYork-Presbyterian’s (NYP) behavioral health care services in 
Northern Manhattan.  On behalf of the hospital, I want to provide more detail on these plans, which we 
are undertaking with the goal of providing the highest quality care to the communities we serve. 

NYP’s commitment to behavioral health is unwavering.  With more than 500 psychiatric beds and 
extensive outpatient services, we have one of the largest behavioral health footprints in the Northeast 
United States.  We are proud to serve as an integral part of the health care safety net, caring for patients of 
every background and socio-economic status. Providing care to all is fundamental to who we are as an 
institution. We are currently the third largest provider of Medicaid inpatient care in New York State, and 
more than half of our behavioral health patients are Medicaid insured. 

NYP is constantly adapting its services to respond to the needs of our patients and communities.  Our 
recent proposal to redeploy the inpatient psychiatric beds at the Allen Hospital is designed to meet two 
important goals.  The first is to update our Labor and Delivery and Neonatal Intensive Care Units (NICU) 
and expand our surgical capacity.  The popularity of the Allen has surged over the past several years: the 
hospital has some of the highest patient satisfaction scores in the NYP system; we now deliver more than 
2,100 babies a year; and there is an increasing demand for surgical space and other ancillary services. 

The second goal is to provide better access to appropriate, intensive psychiatric care. We are proposing 
that patients requiring inpatient psychiatric stays now be cared for by the world-class teams at our 
Columbia, Weill Cornell, Brooklyn Methodist, Westchester Division and Gracie Square campuses. These 
top-ranked facilities have the best specialists in the world and can provide patients with the specialized 
inpatient care they need.  Less than half of the current behavioral health patients at the Allen are from the 
surrounding neighborhood, so many patients may now be cared for closer to their home community.   

We are also excited to announce plans for a significant expansion of our outpatient behavioral health 
services in Northern Manhattan. There is great demand for additional outpatient services in this 
community.  The need for outpatient care has increased in recent years: people are more willing to access 
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mental health resources; inpatient stays are shorter; and outpatient care decreases the likelihood of an 
inpatient admission.  Our new comprehensive outpatient program will build on our existing efforts and 
include 
 

• Expansion of NYP’s Community Crisis Stabilization program, which provides intensive, 
individualized, community-based services to patients who often use the emergency department; 

• Continuation and expansion of mental health services provided at our seven school-based health 
centers and ten school-based behavioral health sites;  

• Development of an adult psychiatric intensive outpatient program; 
• Enhancement of our Pediatric Emergency Department behavioral health programming; 
• Development of a youth behavioral health crisis hub; 
• Programming through the NYP Eating Disorders Center; and 
• Expansion of ambulatory services for children and adolescents.   

 
We have developed these plans based on analyses of community needs and discussions with providers, 
community members, and other stakeholders.  We are confident the changes we are proposing will be 
beneficial for our patients and community, and look forward to continuing to share information as we 
move forward in conversations with our government partners. 
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
Steven J. Corwin, M.D. 



 
 
 
 

Steven J. Corwin, M.D. 
President and Chief Executive Officer 
 

NewYork-Presbyterian/Weill Cornell 
525 East 68th Street 
Payson 122 
New York, New York 10065 
Tel:  (212) 746-4068 
Fax:  (212) 746-4002 
 
NewYork-Presbyterian/Columbia 
177 Fort Washington Avenue 
Suite 1HS-200 
New York, New York  10032 
Tel:  (212) 305-0075 
Fax:  (212) 305-3637 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
April 4, 2018 
 
 
 
The Honorable Diana Ayala 
New York City Council Member 
105 East 116th Street 
New York, New York 10029 
 
Dear Council Member Ayala: 
 
Thank you for your interest in NewYork-Presbyterian’s (NYP) behavioral health care services in 
Northern Manhattan.  On behalf of the hospital, I want to provide more detail on these plans, which we 
are undertaking with the goal of providing the highest quality care to the communities we serve. 
 
NYP’s commitment to behavioral health is unwavering.  With more than 500 psychiatric beds and 
extensive outpatient services, we have one of the largest behavioral health footprints in the Northeast 
United States.  We are proud to serve as an integral part of the health care safety net, caring for patients of 
every background and socio-economic status. Providing care to all is fundamental to who we are as an 
institution. We are currently the third largest provider of Medicaid inpatient care in New York State, and 
more than half of our behavioral health patients are Medicaid insured.  
 
NYP is constantly adapting its services to respond to the needs of our patients and communities.  Our 
recent proposal to redeploy the inpatient psychiatric beds at the Allen Hospital is designed to meet two 
important goals.  The first is to update our Labor and Delivery and Neonatal Intensive Care Units (NICU) 
and expand our surgical capacity.  The popularity of the Allen has surged over the past several years: the 
hospital has some of the highest patient satisfaction scores in the NYP system; we now deliver more than 
2,100 babies a year; and there is an increasing demand for surgical space and other ancillary services. 
 
The second goal is to provide better access to appropriate, intensive psychiatric care. We are proposing 
that patients requiring inpatient psychiatric stays now be cared for by the world-class teams at our 
Columbia, Weill Cornell, Brooklyn Methodist, Westchester Division and Gracie Square campuses. These 
top-ranked facilities have the best specialists in the world and can provide patients with the specialized 
inpatient care they need.  Less than half of the current behavioral health patients at the Allen are from the 
surrounding neighborhood, so many patients may now be cared for closer to their home community.   
 
We are also excited to announce plans for a significant expansion of our outpatient behavioral health 
services in Northern Manhattan. There is great demand for additional outpatient services in this 
community.  The need for outpatient care has increased in recent years: people are more willing to access  
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mental health resources; inpatient stays are shorter; and outpatient care decreases the likelihood of an 
inpatient admission.  Our new comprehensive outpatient program will build on our existing efforts and 
include: 
 

• Expansion of NYP’s Community Crisis Stabilization program, which provides intensive, 
individualized, community-based services to patients who often use the emergency department; 

• Continuation and expansion of mental health services provided at our seven school-based health 
centers and ten school-based behavioral health sites;  

• Development of an adult psychiatric intensive outpatient program; 
• Enhancement of our Pediatric Emergency Department behavioral health programming; 
• Development of a youth behavioral health crisis hub; 
• Programming through the NYP Eating Disorders Center; and 
• Expansion of ambulatory services for children and adolescents.   

 
We have developed these plans based on analyses of community needs and discussions with providers, 
community members, and other stakeholders.  We are confident the changes we are proposing will be 
beneficial for our patients and community, and look forward to continuing to share information as we 
move forward in conversations with our government partners. 
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
Steven J. Corwin, M.D. 








